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March 1, 2019 

 
Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance 
Town of Hebron           
15 Gilead Street 
Hebron, CT  06248 
     
Dear Members of the Board of Selectmen and Board of Finance: 
 
Pursuant to Section 902 C of the Town Charter, I am presenting the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget for FY 2019-2020 totaling $36,087,321.  The expenditure budget as 
presented is a 0.80 percent increase or $287,956 more than the FY 2018-2019 budget.   
 
Preparing this budget has been challenging due to many unknowns from the State of 
Connecticut budget and due to a substantial decrease in the revenues anticipated to be 
received from the State.  At this time all numbers are a moving target.   
 
The Hebron Board of Education budget as presented is a decrease of 0.49 percent          
at $11,430,524.  The RHAM Board of Education budget has been presented at 
$30,671,900 or a 4.63 percent net increase, which relates to an increase of $77,882 to 
Hebron’s levy.  Student population is declining at the elementary, middle and high 
school levels. 
 
The Town Manager has reduced the Department Head requests in the Town 
Government budget by $262,072, resulting in a 2.19 percent increase to the Town 
Government expenditure from FY 2018-2019.  This budget includes a few initiatives 
which will be explained in the Executive Summary. 
 
The Town Manager is recommending a CIP budget of $841,029 reflecting a general 
government contribution to the CIP of $729,552 which is an increase of 25 percent over 
last year’s funding level.   
 
The Town Manager is recommending the following funding allocations for: 

 
Capital Projects ($5,000-$25,000)  $  48,204  
Future Revaluation     $  40,000  
Contribution to Open Space   $140,000 
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The October 2018 Grand List has increased by $17,776,880 or 2.34 percent.  With the 
budget as presented, this translates to an increase in the mill rate from 37.44 to 37.63.   
 
As a result of the present economic climate in Connecticut, reductions in state revenue,  
and unfunded state mandates, most of the proposed tax increase will unfortunately 
again be absorbed by the taxpayers of Hebron, compounded by additional potential 
taxes and fees that will be levied by the State on Connecticut residents. 
 
Taxpayers are urged to contact your State Representatives to express concern about 
the fiscal uncertainty and costly state mandates.  Contact information for State 
Representatives is as follows: 
 
 Senator Cathy Osten, 19th Senatorial District: 

osten@senatedems.ct.gov, 800-842-1420 or 860-240-0579 
 
 Representative Robin Green, 55th General Assembly District:   
  robin.green@housegop.ct.gov, 800-842-1423 or 860-240-8700 
 
As you review this budget, please keep in mind that it is a fluid document and numbers 
will change as we go through the next couple of months.  The proposed budget is based 
on information available today, with placeholders for unknown or estimated amounts.   

 
The Hebron Charter requires two mandatory budget advisory questions be included on 
the budget referendum ballot.  They are: 

 
1. Is the Town Budget (Excluding Hebron and RHAM Boards of Education 

Budgets) Too High or Too Low? 
 

2. Is the Hebron Board of Education Budget Too High or Too Low? 
 

Please refer to the attached Executive Summary which will outline the major 
expenditure and revenue changes and other highlights of the Town Manager’s 
proposed budget.   
 
I would like to thank the Town Department Heads for their cooperation in preparing their 
Department budgets.  I am grateful for the cooperation of the Superintendents of 
Schools and their staff for providing the education budgets in a timely fashion.   
 
An email address hebronbudget@hebronct.com has been set up to receive public 
comment and input.  Emails received will be forwarded to the Boards of Selectmen, 
Finance and Education. It is important for public participation early in the budget 
process.  Public participation at all meetings is encouraged.  Budget information and 
key dates are available on the Hebron Website at:           
 
                                  http://hebronct.com/budget-information 
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We are working to prepare a budget that all taxpayers can support at the Budget 
Referendum vote on Tuesday, May 7, 2019, while maintaining a high level of Town 
provided services and educational excellence. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to present this proposal.  We look forward to a 
challenging but successful budget season. 
 
      Sincerely, 
         
     

Andrew J. Tierney 
Town Manager 

     
  
cc: Elaine Griffin, Finance Director  
 Carla Pomprowicz, Town Clerk 
 Tim VanTasel, Hebron Superintendent of Schools 
 Patricia Law, RHAM Superintendent of Schools 
 Erica Bromley, Chairman, Hebron Board of Education 
 Amy D’Amaddio, Chairman, RHAM Board of Education  
 






















































